Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee

Suite 300, 777 North Capitol Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20002-4239

 (202) 962-3358 Fax (202) 962-3203

MINUTES OF APRIL 28, 2004 MEETING 
Attendance:

Members and Alternates 







Tad Aburn, Maryland Department of the Environment

Larry Bohn, Frederick County

Nat Bottigheimer, Maryland Department of Transportation

Hon. Sharon Bulova, Fairfax County

Jim Caldwell, Montgomery County

Rick Canizales, Prince William County

Howard Chang, Tri-County Council of Southern Maryland

Hon. Wayne Cooper, Charles County

Julie Crenshaw, Chair, AQPAC

Hon. Redella S. Del Pepper, Alexandria


Hon. Thomas Dernoga, Prince George’s County; MWAQC Chair
Hon. Paul Ferguson, Arlington County

Hon. Nancy Floreen, Montgomery County
Hon. Dana Kauffman, Fairfax County

Hon. Phil Mendelson, District of Columbia Council
Hon. Linda Smyth, Fairfax County
Joanne Sorenson, Virginia Department of Transportation

Jeffrey Steers, Virginia Department of Environmental Quality

Don Wambsgans, District of Columbia Department of Health
Sen. Mary Margaret Whipple, Virginia General Assembly

Hon. Patrice Winter, City of Fairfax

Others Present: 

Kambiz Agazi, Fairfax County

Lora Byala, Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority
Tom Bicsiaday, Fairfax County
Randy Carroll, Maryland Department of the Environment
Jeff Harn, Arlington County

Alex Hekimian, Montgomery County M-NCPPC

Matthew Jalali, District of Columbia Department of Transportation
Grady Ketron, Virginia Department of Transportation 

Maurice Keyes, District of Columbia Department of Transportation
Mary Richmond, Montgomery County
Howard Simons, Maryland Department of Transportation
Bill Skrabek, Alexandria 
Kanathur Srikanth, Virginia Department of Transportation
Ram Tangirala, District of Columbia Department of Health

Stan Tracey, District of Columbia Department of Health
Flint Webb, Fairfax County Federation 
Staff:

Mike Clifford, COG/TPB 


Eulalie Lucas, COG/TPB
Stuart Freudberg, COG/DEP


Joan Rohlfs, COG/DEP


Sunil Kumar, COG/DEP


Lee Ruck, COG General Counsel
Beth Low, COG/DEP



Jennifer Desimone, COG/DEP

Rich Denbow, for COG/DEP



1.
Call to Order, Public Comment Period

Chair Dernoga called the meeting to order at 12:11 p.m.  No speakers signed up for the public comment period.  

2.
Approval of Minutes, Announcements, Chairman’s Report

Mr. Dernoga called for a motion to approve the minutes of the March 24, 2004 meeting.  The minutes were approved as written.  

Mr. Dernoga delivered the Chair report.  He welcomed Christina Fernandez from EPA Region 3, who was present to answer questions about the 8-hour standard.  Mr. Dernoga reported that on April 16, 2004, the D.C. Court of Appeals denied the Sierra Club’s petition for rehearing. The Court’s decision to vacate EPA’s conditional approval of the SIP took effect on April 26, 2004. The states took an administrative action to withdraw the previously submitted “Serious Area” SIPs.  Now EPA must issue a finding of completeness on the “Severe Area” SIPs by April 29, 2004 and must approve or disapprove the new within a year.
Mr. Dernoga followed up on his report at the April MWAQC meeting of a letter he sent on behalf of MWAQC officers to Governors Ehrlich and Warner and to Mayor Williams inviting them to meet with MWAQC leadership regarding MWAQC and the regional air quality planning process.  He stated that the Governors and Mayor responded and a meeting between the MWAQC leadership and representatives of the state Secretaries was held April 21. The Honorable Tayloe Murphy, Secretary of Virginia’s Department of Natural Resources, presented a proposal to restructure the SIP planning process for the Washington region. Secretary Murphy and others from the states discussed an initial proposal with MWAQC leadership and COG staff. The issue of recertifying MWAQC is being discussed.  Mr. Dernoga said this is the first step toward improving the way MWAQC operates. The timeframe to resolve the issues appears to be as long as a year from now. Additional discussions will be held, and the MWAQC leadership has asked Stuart Freudberg and Lee Ruck of the COG staff to work with MWAQC and the states to address this issue. 
3.
Committee Reports

A.
Report of the Technical Advisory Committee

Mr. Kauffman reported that TAC met in April.  The states discussed the status of the Section 185 legislation.  Staff reviewed air quality forecasting for the 8-hour ozone and PM2.5 standards, which could result in an increase in the number of action days called this summer.  Staff will use a VIN decoder to improve MOBILE6 inputs.  TAC reviewed the MWAQC work program and budget, and reviewed a comment letter to EPA regarding mercury.  
B.
Report of the Air Quality Public Advisory Committee

Ms. Crenshaw, Chair of the Air Quality Public Advisory Committee (AQPAC), reported on the April AQPAC meeting.  AQPAC discussed the ozone forecasting program and ways to best present air quality information to the public and through the media.  AQPAC is looking at their bylaws which have not changed since 1995.  They are looking at them in increments and will submit changes to MWAQC in the future.  AQPAC talked about the mercury rule and appreciates the time spent by staff, TAC, and MWAQC on the subject.
C.
Report of the Clean Air Partners 

Ms. Heidi Adams reported for Clean Air Partners (CAP).  CAP kicks off the ozone season with two events next week. Ms. Adams distributed a press release and flyer of an upcoming event that showcases electric lawn mowers.  Two additional sponsors, Montgomery County and Jiffy Lube, were announced.
4. 
State Air Agencies:  Report

Mr. Wambsgans reported that the District completed the Section 185 and OTC regulations for the Severe Area SIP and they were submitted to EPA on April 16.
Mr. Steers reported that Virginia anticipates completing the final rule for consumer products by the end of the year. Virginia has also completed four RACT permits for NOx sources.  The Section 185 legislation passed the state legislature.  

Mr. Aburn reported that Maryland has completed all OTC rules and the other rules required for the bump-up.  However, the Section 185 provisions were not passed by the Maryland legislature.  He said that on April 15th, EPA issued the final 8-hour ozone standard regulations.  Maryland reads those regulations as saying the Section 185 requirement goes away upon revocation of the 1-hour standard, which takes place in June 2005.  EPA is required to take action on the Maryland SIP by April 29, and he believes EPA will deem the SIP incomplete because it lacks the Section 185 requirements.  This would start an eighteen month sanction clock.  Ms. Floreen asked if we can confirm Mr. Aburn’s interpretation about the Section 185 requirement going away.  Mr. Aburn said that MDE is working with EPA and will communicate the outcome.  

Ms. Crenshaw asked Mr. Steers about NOx permit violations at the Mirant plant in Alexandria and whether they will be allowed to do emissions trading to meet the permit requirement.  Mr. Steers said a draft state operating permit, for which there was a public hearing recently, will not allow that plant to trade emissions for this ozone season.  Discussions about the future are underway, and Virginia is working on enforcement actions for past violations.  
Ms. Whipple said that there was a lot of interest and attention about air quality in the Virginia legislature and the level of awareness has increased over previous years.  

5.
What’s New for Ozone Season 2004
Ms. Desimone provided a briefing on the changes proposed for forecasting during the 2004 ozone season that begins May 1. The main issues this ozone season are that forecasting will be based on predicting the next day’s 8-hour ozone air quality index, and forecasts for particles will now be issued.  Ms. Desimone reviewed these issues in detail.  The terminology is changing from ozone action day to air quality action day to include particles.  
Mr. Aburn said that he does not expect to see an increase in the number of code red days due to the shift from the 1-hour to the 8-hour ozone standard.  Mr. Kauffman asked how local governments should act regarding sponsored outdoor athletic activities when a code purple is issued.  Ms. Rohlfs said that staff will give a presentation to the COG Board and the Chief Administrative Officers (CAO) Committee in May as well as hold a conference call with health officers.  Joanne Sorenson raised the issue of funding for free bus rides on code red days and said the potential increase in the number of days was not anticipated when budgets were set, so there could be funding issues. She said these kinds of changes need to be known in advance. Ms. Rohlfs said staff is sensitive to the funding issue, but we have never known from year to year how many action days will be called – it is highly dependent on weather and on transport.  Mr. Mendelson said this speaks to the bigger issue raised by transportation agencies that they are funding some air quality programs but are often caught off guard by new information.  He suggested that the MWAQC leadership should consider this issue when improving the MWAQC process.   
6.
FY 2005 MWAQC Work Program and Budget
Ms. Rohlfs reviewed the proposed MWAQC work program and budget for FY 2005.  The work program and budget were presented at the April MWAQC meeting for informational purposes.  The information presented today has been revised to reflect comments made by TAC to direct additional focus on coordination of local government non-regulatory programs and emission inventory preparation.  The work program includes five major tasks: support for local government voluntary measures; midcourse review analysis; SIP revision; 8-hour standard; and transportation conformity and mobile emission analysis.  The proposed budget is $526,800.  This is a 13% increase from the previous year, which reflects the need for COG technical staff support for local government control measures.  Ms. Rohlfs said the TAC recommends adoption of the budget with the understanding that things could change under the 8-hour standard and that adjustments may be needed to the budget.  Mr. Dernoga said the vote requires a special majority.  A quorum was present. It was moved and seconded to approve the work program and budget. The motion passed unanimously.  

7.
EPA Interstate Air Quality Rule/Mercury MWAQC Comment
Ms. Lowe provided a briefing on EPA’s proposed Utility Mercury Reductions Rule.  This rule is part of EPA’s multi-pollutant regulations.  The comment period ends April 30th.  Ms. Lowe reviewed the regulatory proposals from EPA and an alternative being promoted by the Ozone Transport Commission (OTC).  She then reviewed a proposed comment letter recommended by TAC for MWAQC approval and submittal to EPA.  The letter states that the OTC proposal is the best alternative for developing mercury regulations that protect public health, and the EPA’s proposed regulations do not require sufficient reductions and allow too long for compliance.  It was moved and seconded to approve the letter.  The motion passed.

8.
EPA’s 8-Hour Nonattainment Designations
Ms. Lowe provided a briefing of EPA’s new rule designating areas as attainment or nonattainment to the 8-hour ozone standard and additional rule on Phase 1 of implementing the 8-hour standard.  Ms. Lowe reported that the Washington region will be classified as a moderate ozone nonattainment area under the 8-hour standard and we will have an attainment date of April 2010.  New SIPs will be due in 2007.  The 8-hour nonattainment boundaries will change because Stafford County has become part of the Fredericksburg nonattainment area.  Ms. Lowe presented the 8-hour design value for the region over time, which has remained virtually unchanged since about 1991.  The final implementation rule states that the 1-hour standard will no longer apply one year after effective date of the designation, which is June 15, 2005.  At that point the 8-hour standard becomes effective.  There will be no failure to attain if we do not meet the 1-hour standard by 2005. However, EPA must still act to approve or disapprove our 1-hour Severe Area SIP by April 29, 2004.  Ms. Lowe added that litigation against EPA could delay the 1-hour revocation.  
EPA’s final rule contains anti-backsliding provisions that will keep 1-hour nonattainment areas from eliminating many control measures that are critical to maintaining the current level of air quality.  All measures in the 1-hour Rate of Progress SIP must be continued.  States may discontinue or substitute discretionary control measures if it won’t interfere with the 8-hour standard.  
Ms. Lowe reported that conformity under the 8-hour standard must be done by June 2005.  Conformity must be done to an interim emissions test until new mobile budgets are approved in the 8-hour SIPs due in 2007.  We will continue to do conformity to the 1-hour budgets until June 2005.  A final rule that states how conformity will be done under the 8-hour standard is due soon.  

Mr. Mendelson asked if the attainment demonstration due in 2010 is similar to the current program under the 1-hour standard.  Ms. Fernandez replied that it is similar – three years of clean air data must be shown by 2010.  Mr. Mendelson said that we must have the air clean enough by 2007, and asked why we will wait until 2007 to submit the new SIP when that year is critical to attainment.  Ms. Rohlfs said one important reason is that a major portion of the SIP is a modeling attainment demonstration, which takes time to complete.  Mr. Aburn agreed, and added that we can start the business of improving the air before 2007.  Mr. Mendelson asked who will do the modeling.  Mr. Aburn said that a large-scale modeling system is being developed now to provide a common structure across several eastern states.  It has not been settled who will do the modeling for Virginia and Maryland. Mr. Mendelson said it’s now time to ask that question.  Mr. Aburn said he would provide a schedule that is available in the modeling protocol.
Mr. Dernoga asked what happens if we have six exceedances of the 1-hour standard this summer?  Ms. Fernandez said the region would be violating the one-hour standard, but that standard is set to be revoked in 2005, which is the region’s attainment year.  However, if there is a delay in revocation of the 1-hour standard due to litigation then the 1-hour standard could still apply and the region would have to implement contingency measures.  
Ms. Floreen asked if we are to adhere to the measures in the 1-hour SIP after the 1-hour standard is revoked.  Ms. Fernandez said the control measures will stay in place.  Some measures are deemed discretionary and the area can decide whether to keep or remove them.  

9.
New Business
No new business items were raised. 
10.
Date for Next Meeting and Adjourn

The next meeting of MWAQC is scheduled for May 26, 2004.  The meeting was adjourned at 2:08 p.m. 
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